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15 October 2010

Haydn Porritt, Concessions Officer, Canterbury Conservancy, Department of Conservation
Private Bag, Christchurch

Dear Haydn,

Heli-Hunting Concession Applications
Thank you for the opportunity for the Canterbury/Aocraki Conservation Board (CACB) to comment on the
latest applications for heli-hunting concessions in the Canterbury Conservancy.

This submission does not deal specifically with each application but sets out to address the issues that
surround the activity of heli-hunting on the Department of Conservation (DOC) estate.

CACB has considered previous applications for heli-hunting and has received significant comments from
recreational hunters, in particular at the public-forum of its meeting in Twizel on 26 February 2010. Our
comments and recommendation were forwarded to you in the submission dated 5 April 2010.

This subsequent submission is based on the following premises;

The activity of heli-hunting has been identified as one that is not permitted under the Wild Animal Recovery
Operations (WARO) as that permit specifically excludes “the carriage of recreational hunters involved with
the search for, shooting or immobilising and recovery of wild animals”.

Consequently, and in the context of this submission, heli-hunting is considered a commercial, recreational
pursuit to be ranked third in the hierarchy of activity after conservation and the fostering of public recreation.
The CACB considers that heli-hunting is not an essential management activity, nor does it have any
significant conservation gains. The CACB also considers that the activity does not fit with the Department’s
current policy settings which would see commercial activity being offset with conservation gain.

The CACB has referred to the documents highlighted below and considers that the following extracts provide
sufficient legislative guidance to uphold our repeated recommendation that the concessions be declined.

The Conservation General Policy, May 2005, states against item 9.5 (a) that, “The use of vehicles and
other forms of transport ... should be compatible with the statutory purpose for which the place is held, ...”

The General Policy for National Parks, April 2005, states that, “Measures need to be taken to avoid the
adverse impacts of aircraft on the natural state of a national park, and on the enjoyment by people of the
natural quiet”.

10.6 (b) The landing, hovering and taking off of aircraft should only be authorised where:
i) it is consistent with the cutcomes planned for the place; and
i) adverse effecis on national park values, including natural quiet, can be minimised.

The Canterbury Conservation Management Strategy on page 242, Table 37: refers to ‘Aircraft Landing
Management Areas’ where aircraft landings are strictly limited;

“All those parts of Aoraki/Mt Cook National Park in the Godley catchment, the Hooker and Mueller Valleys
{except for existing concessions. Occasional landings only as per the Himalayan that control plan (1993) and
the MCNP management plan (1989).

All of Arthur’s Pass National Park (as per the APNP management plan 1995).

Wilderness Areas are, managed for wilderness values that are not compatible with the effects of aircraft.
Wilderness Policy (1983) will apply, overflight restrictions maybe sought.

Ecological areas gazetted under the Conservation Act 1987 and Reserves managed under the Reserves Act
1977 (i.e. nature, scientific, historic, scenic recreation and wildlife management). Areas protected for their
ecological intrinsic, wildlife and natural quiet values. Occasional landings may be permitted.
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Occasional is defined as; “one-off landings for specific purposes at specific sites”,

Irregular is defined as; "Landings according to an irregular timetable and for a variety of possible sites (for
example, on as as-required basis). This provides for air-charter purposes such as positioning recreationists”.

The Aoraki/Mt Cook National Park Management Plan, August 2004, states that in accordance with the
A/MCNP management plan aircraft landings are permitted only at certain sites. "The fiights are for scenic
observations, which implies gentler flying and not thrill seeking”.

The Godley, Hooker, Mueller and Tasman Valleys are Restricted Use Areas where aircraft landings are only
permitted to concession holders for landings at specific sites, otherwise for management and wild animal
control only.

The management plan does not support further aircraft concessions.

The Arthur’s Pass National Park Management Plan, December 2007, section 6.4.8 (d) "Aircraft use within
the Park should not be approved for scenic flights, heli-sking, heli-hiking or positioning recreationists”.
Restricted Use Areas and as per Draft Aircraft Access Guidelines 2009 and APNPMP.

The Himalayan Thar Control Plan, 1993, Part B, Management, divides the feral range of Himalayan thar
into 7 management units with the forms of control listed in priority. In 5 of the units, which include the South
Rakaia/Upper Rangitata, the preferred form of control is recreational hunting, secondly with guided hunters
and thirdly commercial operations assumed as WARO. Heli-hunting is not mentioned as a form of that
control.

The Conservation Act, 1987 section on Wilderness Areas, states in 20, (1d) “.. no helicopter or other
motorised aircraft shall land or take off or hover for the purpose of embarking or disembarking passengers or
goods in it’.

The Recreational Hunting Area in Lake Sumner Park is a Restricted Use Area and as per Reserves Act

In reference to the Draft Aircraft-Access Guidelines, 2009, the nature of heli-hunting activity i.e. frequent
landings in irregular locations is incompatible with most conservation areas where there are designated
landing sites.

The Guidelines designate the following zones;

Frequent Use Areas, in which “the approved uses are for scenic landings, placement of recreationists and
heli-skiing”.

Restricted Use Areas, are "...applied {o areas where, fegislatively, aircraft are not permitted...” Management
& WARQO activities are allowed and permitted.

Restricted Landing Zones cover much of AIMCNP, APNP, Lewis Pass National Reserve, Wilderness Areas,
RHA's and the Mt Sibbald Range/ Macauley Valley.

Limited Use Areas, where the ‘maximum daily landing frequency of no more than 2 landing per site”, these
limits set most likely preclude heli-hunting activities.

Furiher to the above the CACB wishes to comment on the following, aspects and impacts which should be
considered before any decisions are made;

Introduced Animal Control

The hunting of a trophy animal is most likely to take place during the winter months when the animals are
considered to be in their best trophy condition. This is also the time of year, as a lowering snow level makes
mobs of animals easier to find, that is most effective for the essential management control of introduced, wild
animals by WARQ operators. Therefore the nature of a heli-hunting operation, in selecting and drafting a
prize trophy animal, is likely to disturb and scatter a mob of animals, which is counter-productive to limiting
the expansion of territory and effective control measures by WARO operators and/or DoC management
shoots.

Heli-hunting as a Commercial Activity

As noted earlier the CACB considers the activity of heli-hunting to be a commercial recreational activity that
does not contribute to conservation values or to the enjoyment of recreational users of the conservation
estate. There are game-safari ‘parks’, leased and crown lands in the South Island to which the activity could
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Conservation Lands and the Recreational User

The places where the heli-hunting applicants seek to undertake the activity are backcountry areas where
many New Zealanders pursue their recreational pastimes (walking, tramping, mountaineering, heli-skiing}.
These are places where the natural quiet is a major factor in the experience. Additional aircraft activity would
further erode the remote backcountry experience that most recreationalists seek and expect. It is the same
sort of commercial activity and disturbance that the recreationalist seeks to escape from by being in the back
country in the first place.

Deer-stalking or recreational hunters are a genuine user of conservation lands and have a long history. They
have made a limited contribution to the control of introduced animals. Public forum presentations to the
CACB meeting at Twizel earlier this year indicated that they wish to maintain that contribution. They have
somewhat reluctantly accepted the WARO programme but are opposed the heli-hunting proposals citing
many cases where there has been conflict in the hills with the foot hunter losing their quarry to helicopter-
borne hunters. Should a decision be made fo allow heli-hunting on the conservation estate then a large body
of ‘kiwi” hunters would feel that they're being overlooked in favour of a few overseas tourists.

Overseas tourism is a major earner of foreign currency. Our National Parks and Conservation Areas are a
major attraction and are the backbone of our clean, green, 100% pure image. Approving heli-hunting
activities may well tarnish this image as in many countries heli-hunting is not allowed. In North America the
regulations are that a hunter is not to hunt on the same day as flying into or out of a hunting area. Also the
Safari Club International has a Fair Chase Standard that states; “Hunting methods employed cannot include
driving, herding or chasing animals to awaiting hunters”.

The Department of Conservation (DoC) should follow this example and not become a ‘loop-hole’ in the
standards for ethical hunting on public lands.

CACB notes that heli-hunting has been taking place, unbeknown to the department, for many years and it is
time to take the initiative in constraining this unmeritorious activity.

The CACB considers that the activity of heli-hunting is incompatible with the Conservation act 1987,
the Canterbury Conservation Management Strategy and National Park Management Plans as detailed
above. And therefore recommends to the Department of Conservation that the applications for heli-
hunting activities in their current form be declined.

Should DoC consider that it has insufficient legal grounds to take this action we note the following;

The Conservation Act, 1987, states in section 17W (3) “The Minister may decline any application, whether
or not it is in accordance with any refevant conservation management strategy or conservation management
plan, if he or she considers that the effect of the activity are such that a review of the strategy or plan or the
preparation of a stralegy or plan, is more appropriate”.

Considering the above, the CACB recommends that only season-by-season permits are issued until such
times that the ‘new’ generation CMS and NP management plans can be reviewed and until the activity of
heli-hunting can be properly assessed and documented. '

Also, on considering the applications the CACB recommends that the DoC review of the applicants’ past
performance and assesses the return of kill information and permit compliance, also that a restricted number
of permits are issued and limited to the most compliant operators.

The department should identify a number of areas that might be suitable for a trial system based on areas
that have limited use by non-hunting recreationalists during the (early winter) season, which coincide with the
time when trophies are in the best condition and which avoid the heli-skiing season - generally mid-winter to
early autumn.

A ballot system should be instigated for the allocation of preferred hunting blocks requested by operators.
The benefits of such a system would be to

limit the number of machines operating in any one area which in turn would limit the cumulative impact, make
for easier liaison with heli-ski operators and relieve the pressure on recreational hunters.

Kind regards,

e

Mal Clarbrough, for Sub Committee, Visitor Management & Concessions




